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Abstract 
How can one respect beliefs and practices when one does not share 
the metaphysical presuppositions on which they are based – indeed 
when one may well think that those presuppositions are radically 
false?  This is the norm, not the exception.  And although it may be 
discretely ignored, the conundrum bedevils recognition in many 
contexts, especially when it comes to the extent of accommodation 
for others’ beliefs and practices. 
  
In this paper I reject two common approaches to this conundrum.  
First, I reject the tendency to domesticate difference by 
reinterpreting the beliefs so that they are less confronting 
(ignoring, for example, the metaphysical claims made by religion, 
treating religion instead as though it were a set of moral beliefs, 
or, even less accurately, as though it were a set of cultural 
characteristics, like distinctive dress or cuisine).  Such 
approaches fail to do justice to the beliefs themselves, and leave 
one without resources for understanding why the metaphysical claims 
generally justify greater, not lesser, accommodation than mere 
matters of taste.  Second, I reject an approach founded simply on 
the sovereignty of different groups.  The recognition of a form of 
sovereignty may well be an outcome of the encounter, but it fails to 
explain why one should recognize the group and defer to its 
sovereignty in this sphere, and fails to provide useful criteria for 
guiding respect when complete separation is not an option.  I then 
suggest why and how it can make sense to make room for others’ 
beliefs, even if one considers them wrong or even pernicious.   That 
positive argument, the principal focus of the paper, emphasizes the 
need to live with others of differing beliefs and therefore the need 
to pay some regard to the importance of their beliefs to them.  One 
respects the beliefs not for the sake for the beliefs themselves 
but, in the first instance, because of the respect one has for the 
people who hold the beliefs – although that respect then opens up 
the possibility for productive engagement with and learning from 
others’ beliefs, a possibility that, though it often did not provide 
the historical ground for toleration, not uncommonly confers 
important and unexpected benefits.  This view of the grounds for 
toleration has important consequences for how one engages in the 
encounter, consequences I will suggest in the paper. 
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